
Tuesday, October 6, 2020
 
Governor Gavin Newsom
1303 10th Street, Suite 1173
Sacramento, CA 95814 

Honorable Toni Atkins
President, pro Tempore of the California Senate
State Capitol, Room 205
Sacramento, CA 95814 

Honorable Anthony Rendon
Speaker of the California Assembly
State Capitol, Room 219
Sacramento, CA 95814
 
Re: CALIFORNIA MUST ACT TO SAVE ITS CHILD CARE SYSTEM 

Dear Governor Newsom, President pro Tempore Atkins, and 
Speaker Rendon: 

We, the undersigned non-profit, labor, and social justice organizations, urge you to take 
immediate action to address California’s child care crisis. In partnership with Child Care 
Providers United (CCPU), which represents over 40,000 providers statewide, the majority 
of whom are women of color, we are calling on you to help ensure that every child has 
access to quality early learning and care, and that family child care providers and all 
early educators receive the pay, respect, and resources they need as essential workers 
to provide this invaluable service during this critical time. 

Child care was already in crisis before the pandemic. Many family child care providers 
experience persistent financial hardship due to low pay and lack of access to afford-
able health coverage. Quality child care can also be hard to find or too expensive for 
working families, all while more than 1.8 million children who are eligible for state-subsi-
dized care fail to receive it and fall through the cracks. 
 
Yet since COVID-19 hit, these problems have only gotten worse. Over 5,000 family child 
care providers in California have closed their doors in 2020, meaning more than 50,000 
spaces managed experienced child care providers have been lost for families through-
out the state. 



Providers have to close if a staff member becomes exposed 
to COVID-19 from a child or parent, and many have gone 
weeks without pay after contracting COVID-19. The remain-
ing providers also face increased costs for frequent sanitation, 
additional staff members, supplies for distance learning, and 
more, estimated to be 75% higher than average. In fact, 22% 
of providers have missed at least one rent or mortgage pay-
ment for their program. This situation is unsustainable, and the 
lack of robust economic support is pushing them to the brink of 
collapse. 

We know that without COVID-19 relief and permanent eco-
nomic protections for child care providers, real economic 
recovery in California will be impossible.  

To address this crisis and prevent further closures, California’s 
child care providers require bold action and firm leadership. 
We are urgently asking your Administration to provide ade-
quate reimbursement rates for children in their care partici-
pating in distance learning, financially support providers who 

have to close their doors following potential COVID-19 exposure so they can reopen 
and restore the unilateral cut to providers’ pay by continuing the State’s policy to cov-
er families’ portion of fees for children who receive child care subsidies when families 
keep children home to prevent COVID-19 spread or exposure.

The benefits of high-quality child care are enormous. It is an essential way to close the 
achievement gap between children of different economic backgrounds, which be-
comes even more important when California’s public schools are closed. In fact, pro-
viders are some of the only in-person educators right now, and are critical components 
of making distance learning work and combating educational deficits, with no guaran-
tee they’ll be reimbursed. 
 
But that’s what family child care providers do -- they find solutions to difficult problems 
and make it possible for working parents to balance their careers with family responsi-
bilities, especially during a pandemic. Family child care providers are essential workers 
in our fight against COVID-19, and they should be treated as such. 

While SB 820 is a good start in that it waives some family fees, gives providers more paid 



closure days due to COVID-19, and addresses parent signa-
tures when families are staying home, it frankly doesn’t go far 
enough. 

This is why we are urging you and your administration to take 
action and work in partnership with CCPU to address the needs 
of all child care providers.  
 
For if California fails to address its child care crisis, we not only 
risk compromising our response to COVID-19, but we also risk 
compromising an entire cohort of children who won’t receive 
the care and attention they need to thrive. 
 
We must maintain the child care infrastructure that California 
families desperately need now and to build on in the future as 
we emerge from this pandemic.

In Solidarity, 
 

 
Max Arias, Chair  
Child Care Providers United

 
Kevin Baker
Director of Legislative Affairs
ACLU California   

 
Khydeeja Alam Javid
Director of Government Relations
Advancement Project California 
 

 
Alia Griffing
Assistant Director, Political Action
AFSCME California  

Andreas Jung 
Andreas Jung
President
AFSCME District Council 36 



Charles Allen 
Charles Allen 
Executive Director 
AFSCME District Council 57 

 
Rodney Fowler Sr.
President
AFSCME Local 127 

 
Kathryn Lybarger
President
AFSCME Local 3299 

 

Vanessa Aramayo
Vanessa Aramayo
Executive Director 
Alliance for a Better Commu-
nity 
 

 
Andrea Guerrero, Esq.
Executive Director
Alliance San Diego 
 

Kesha Haynie
Kesha Haynie
Community Outreach Coordi-
nator 
Alternative to Violence Project 
of CA 

Liza Chu
California Policy Manager
Asian Americans Advanc-
ing Justice – California 

Alvina Yeh
Executive Director
Asian Pacific American 
Labor Alliance, AFL-CIO 
(APALA)

 
Ian M. Seruelo 
Leadership Committee 
APALA - San Diego 

Binh Tran, PharmD
Program Director
Asian Pacific Health Foun-
dation 

Vanessa Green
CEO & Founder 
Call BlackLine 
 

 
Denyne Micheletti Colburn
CEO
CAPPA 
 



Linda Asato
Executive Director
California Child Care Resource 
& Referral Network 

James Moses 
James Moses
Public Policy Committee Chair
California Association for the 
Education of Young Children 
 

Art Pulaski 
Art Pulaski 
Executive Secretary-Treasurer 
California Labor Federation, 
AFL-CIO

 
Melissa Romero
Legislative Affairs Manager
California League of Conser-
vation Voters 

 

Khouy Nget
President of Wat Khemara 
Ratanaram
Cambodia Buddhist Society of 
San Diego

 
 

 
Josh Anijar
Executive Director
Central Labor Council of 
Contra Costa County, AFL-
CIO 
 

 
Roberto Alcantar
Chief Strategy Officer 
The Chicano Federation 

William Sperling
William Sperling
Chief Executive Officer
Child 360  

Cristina Alvarado
Cristina Alvarado 
Executive Director 
Child Care Alliance of Los 
Angeles 
 

 
Laurie Furstenfeld
Co-Director of Legal & Leg-
islative Advocacy
Child Care Law Center

Dr. Michael Olenick 
Michael Olenick, Ph.D.
President and CEO
Child Care Resource Center 
 

Jack Hinojosa
Jack Hinojosa
Chief Executive Officer
Child Development Re-
sources 

Christopher Sanchez
Policy Advocate
CHIRLA
 



Satomi Zeigler
President, San Diego 
Coalition of Black Trade 
Unionists  
 

Elmer G. Roldan
Elmer G. Roldan
Executive Director
Communities In Schools of Los 
Angeles (CISLA) 
 

Alberto Retana 
Alberto Retana
President & CEO
Community Coalition of South 
LA 

 

Shelly Masur
California State Director 
Council for a Strong America
 
 
 
Irene Kao
Executive Director
Courage California 

Ted Lempert
President
Children Now 
 

Jackie B. Majors 
Jackie B. Majors
CEO 
Crystal Stairs, Inc.

 
Sandy Avzaradel 
Director 
Early Childhood OC  

 
Patricia Lozano
Executive Director
Early Edge California 

Alor F. Calderon 
Alor F. Calderon
Director
Employee Rights Center
 

Nina Buthee, MA CAE IOM 
Executive Director
EveryChild California 

Melissa Stafford Jones
Executive Director
First 5 Association of Califor-
nia 

Richard Disbrow
Richard Disbrow
Business Agent 
IATSE Local 122 
 
 

Ricardo Cisneros
Executive Secretary/Treasur-
er 
Inland Empire Labor Coun-
cil, AFL-CIO 



 
 

Maria Brenes, EdM
Executive Director
InnerCity Struggle

 
Donna Duvin
Executive Director
International Rescue Commit-
tee - San Diego 
 

 

Scott Moore
CEO
Kidango 

 
Roxana Tynan
Executive Director 
LAANE 
 

Rev. Zachary Hoover 
Rev. Zachary Hoover
Executive Director
LA Voice 
 
 

 
Abigail Ramirez
State Policy Sr. Manager
Latino Coalition for a Healthy 
California 

 

 
Carlos Pelayo 
President
LCLAA, San Diego & Imperi-
al Counties Chapter
 

Vincent Haynie
Vincent Haynie 
Founder & Chair
Love Chapmantown Com-
munity Coalition

 

 
Regina Q. Banks, JD
Director
Lutheran Office of Public 
Policy - California 
 

Justin D. Meyers
President
North State Labor Federa-
tion, AFL-CIO

 

Lara Magnusdottir 
Lara Magnusdottir
Co-Chair
Northern Directors Group 
 
 

 
Gloria Alvarado
Executive Director
Orange County Labor Fed-
eration, AFL-CIO
 



Rev Dr. Beth A. Johnson
Rev Dr. Beth A. Johnson
Palomar Unitarian Universalist 
Fellowship

Clarissa Doutherd 
Clarissa Doutherd 
Executive Director 
Parent Voices Oakland 

 
Ramia Sahid
Executive Director
Partnership for the Advance-
ment of New Americans 

Lisa Cahill
Lisa Cahill
Interim Executive Director
Pathways LA 
 

Fabrizio G. Sasso
Executive Director
Sacramento Central Labor 
Council, AFL-CIO  

 
Tom Lemmon
Business Manager
The San Diego County Build-
ing and Construction Trades 
Council, AFL-CIO 

Lilian Serrano 
Lilian Serrano
Chair
San Diego Immigrant Rights 
Consortium 

 
Keith Maddox
Executive Secretary-Trea-
surer
San Diego & Imperial 
Counties Labor Council

 
Erin Hogeboom
Director
San Diego for Every Child 

 
Tiffany Whiten
Senior Government Rela-
tions Advocate
SEIU California 

Maria Noel Fernandez 
Maria Noel Fernandez
Campaign Director
Silicon Valley Rising

 

Said Osman A Abiyow
President CEO
Somali Bantu Association 
of America  

 



 
Jean Cohen
Interim Executive Officer
South Bay Labor Council, AFL-
CIO

Astrid Zuniga 
Astrid Zuniga
Executive Secretary/Treasurer 
Stanislaus & Tuolumne Coun-
ties Central Labor Council  
 

Victor Torres 
Secretary Treasurer
Teamsters Local 148 

Johanna Puno Hester
Assistant Executive Director
UDW/AFSCME Local 3930 
 

Peter Pham
President
Vietnamese Federation of San 
Diego  

Glenn M. Walker, MBA 
Walker Insurance Solutions, 
LLC

Christina Griffin-Jones
Harmonizer 
We All We Got San Diego 

 
Michael Herald
Director of Policy Advocacy
Western Center on Law & 
Poverty 
 
 

 
Derecka Mehrens
Executive Director
Working Partnerships USA 
 

Kim McDougal
Executive Director
YMCA Childcare Resource 
Service


